
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 29 NOVEMBER 2007 


IOS.103/07 – IOS 107/07 – BUDGET MATTERS

IOS.103/07
BUDGET 2008/09 TO 2010/11 

The Director of Corporate Services (Mrs Brown) began by providing an overview of the overall context for the Committee’s consideration of the Budget process.

Mrs Brown referred Members to report CORP.59/07 which provided a summary of the Council’s revised revenue base estimates for 2007/08, together with base estimates for 2008/09 and updated projections to 2010/11 showing the impact on the Council’s overall revenue reserves. 

The report also set out any known revisions to the Medium Term Financial Plan (MTFP) Projections, although there were a large number of significant issues affecting the projections that would not be known for some time, including:

(a) the outcome of the Job Evaluation Project.

(b) Government Finance Settlement – the Revenue Support Grant and National Non-Domestic Rates figures.

(c) Specific Government Grant allocations including Local Authority Business Growth Incentive Scheme, Housing and Planning Delivery Grant and Concessionary Fares Funding.

(d) Triennial revaluation of the Pension Fund.

Mrs Brown emphasised the current projected deficit and that savings would be required.

The Executive had on 28 November 2007 (EX.304/07) considered the report and decided:

“1.
That the revised Base Estimates for 2007/08 and Base Estimates for 2008/09 be noted.

2. That the updated Medium Term Financial Plan Projections to 2010/11 be noted.

3. That the key issues which are unresolved and would be considered further in the budget cycle be noted.

4. That the current projected deficit to be funded over the next three year period based upon the current budget provisions be noted.”

She then responded to Members’ questions as follows:

1. The recurring budget deficit projections as currently forecast in the MTFP might constitute the worst case scenario, with the possible exception of the triennial revaluation of the Pension Fund which was not included within the projections at the moment.  It was, however, impossible to know at this point in time.

2. There was a risk to the Council associated to delays in receipt of the information outlined above.

3. Job Evaluation would apply as from 1 April 2007 i.e. it would be backdated to that date.

RESOLVED – That the Committee welcomed the overview provided by the Director of Corporate Services and noted the position.

IOS.104/07
BUDGET 2008/09 TO 2010/11 – SUMMARY OF NEW REVENUE SPENDING PRESSURES

The Director of Corporate Services (Mrs Brown) submitted report CORP.61/07 summarising the new revenue spending pressures and reduced income projections that had emerged as part of the current year budget monitoring procedures and which would need to be considered as part of the 2008/09 budget process.   Details of the four recurring revenue expenditure pressures, five income shortfalls and eight non-recurring revenue pressures were submitted.

The bids could not be considered in isolation and would need to be viewed alongside:

· The current forecast budget shortfall of £1,169,000 in 2008/09 rising to £2.1m in 2010/11 as set out in report CORP.59/07, whilst noting the uncertainties still surrounding those projections as set out in that report.

· The savings and additional income proposals which were considered elsewhere on the agenda (CORP.62/07)

The Executive had on 28 November 2007 (EX.309/07) received the report and forwarded it to Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration as part of the 2008/09 budget process.

Details of the areas that fell within the remit of the Committee were as detailed on the Agenda for the meeting.

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.

IOS.105/07
BUDGET 2008/09 TO 2010/11 – SUMMARY OF SAVINGS PROPOSALS

The Director of Corporate Services (Mrs Brown) submitted report CORP.62/07 summarising proposals for savings and additional income generation to be considered as part of the 2008/09 budget process. The Savings Strategy approved by the Council on 19 February 2007 and endorsed in the Medium Term Financial Plan approved by Council on 17 July 2007 had concentrated on the following areas to deliver the savings required to produced a balanced longer term budget:

(a) Service Improvement Reviews

(b) Asset Review

(c) Shared Services

(d) Recurring revenue reductions in base budgets

At this stage Members were being asked to give initial consideration to he proposed permanent reductions/savings in base budgets and also additional income generation proposals from 2008/09 onwards.

The Executive had on 28 November 2007 (EX.310/07) considered the report and decided:

“1.  That the proposed permanent amendments to the base budget from 2008/09 onwards be noted and forwarded to the relevant Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration as part of the budget consultation process.

2.  That the relevant Directors prepare reports on the following to the Executive on 17 December 2007:

(a)  further details on the Arts, Brampton Live, Energy Efficiency Advice Centre, review location of the Tourist Information Centre, Community Services review, Conference Group budget savings proposals; and

(b) reports on the Pubwatch and Shopwatch scheme.

3.  That it be noted that further savings were being worked on to meet the deficit projected for 2008/09 to 2010/11 as set out in the Revenue Summary budget report (CORP.59/07).”

Details of the proposals for savings and additional income generation which fell within the remit of the Committee were as detailed on the Agenda for the meeting.

Members then raised the following questions and observations:

(a) Concessionary Fares Option 1 – recurring savings of £115,000 per annum by moving to the statutory off peak concession only rather than the current 24/7 arrangement

(b) Concessionary Fares Option 2 – recurring savings of £20,000 per annum if Concessionary Rail Cards were withdrawn

In response to questions, Mrs Brown outlined the statutory Concessionary Fares Scheme, pointing out that Carlisle operated an enhanced scheme.

It the Government’s decision was delayed it would be necessary to go forward with best estimates, although it was hoped that a further indication on funding for the Concessionary Fares Scheme would be received prior to the matter being reported to Council.  

The assumption which had been made was that the new scheme would be self-financing.  It was important to note that insufficient funding had been provided for the scheme introduced in April 2006 and there was therefore an ongoing impact of that lack of funding going forward.

A Member commented that the aim of this Committee to get people using public transport and the success of the Concessionary Fares Scheme had adversely impacted upon car parking income.

(c) Arts/Brampton Live/Energy Advice Centre/Tourist Information Centre

The Head of Planning and Housing Services (Mr Eales) reported that further more detailed reports would be provided in December 2007.

(d) Review Location of the TIC – savings of £46,000 in 2008/09 recurring in subsequent years

A Member referred to a recent Workshop concerning Tourism Development in Carlisle when the attending consultant felt that the current location was ideal for the Tourist Information Centre and that Carlisle was fortunate to have such a central location.

Mr Eales advised that a further report on the matter would be provided in December 2007.

The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) stressed that the recommendation was not necessarily that tourist information would be better provided from another location.  Officers had made suggestions for potential savings in response to stated priorities and Members clearly faced some difficult decisions.

Members stressed that the Town Hall was an extremely important building within the City Centre and emphasised that a clear indication as its future use would be necessary before they could judge whether moving the Tourist Information Centre (TIC) out of that building would be advisable.  They would be particularly concerned if any future use was not appropriate to the nature of the building.

Certain Members considered moving the TIC would increase the footfall in Tullie House and help offset the cost of running that establishment.  It would also see the TIC located within the Historic Quarter.

Other Members disagreed commenting that people would not travel along to Tullie House in order to obtain tourist information.

In response to a question, Mrs Brown clarified that the recurring savings of £46,000 did not relate to staffing.

(e) Conference Group - the initiative, which was estimated to deliver £28,900 savings, involved making the service self‑financing

In response to a question, Mrs Brown said that the original intention had been that the Group would be self‑financing and that the matter would be investigated.

Dr Gooding added that discussions were taking place on the possibility of the Conference Group providing a service on behalf of the wider community and the Director of Development Services was expecting a response on that aspect in the New Year.

(f) Recruitment – The Senior Management Team had been requested to reduce the salary budget by way of a targeted recruitment freeze to minimise the required use of allocated reserves for the implementation of job evaluation.

That would mean that up to one in four posts that became vacant were subsequently filled, subject to strategic direction to the provided by the Executive.  It was important that the concomitant reduction of resources and capacity matched the Council’s stated priorities.

The approach would have the advantage that it would not incur redundancy costs and would help minimise impact on members of staff.  The disadvantage was that the areas in which vacancies occurred were unpredictable, with potentially a similar unpredictable and unfocussed impact on services.  It was therefore critical that the process was driven by priorities, a clear understanding that services would reduce in some areas and unambiguous strategic direction.

Members then raised the following questions and observations:

1. In response to questions Mr Eales stated that recruitment remained an ongoing problem within planning services and clearly a recruitment freeze would affect delivery of the service.

Income was dependant upon the number of applications received and to date was down on the estimated projection.  Difficulties also arose in relation to major Planning Inquiries which required considerable staff input and time.  It was also very difficult to predict when such Inquiries would come forward.

2. A Member commented that the impact of a recruitment freeze would vary from Directorate to Directorate and asked whether a risk assessment had been undertaken.  Risks would be around the impact on service provision, but also on remaining staff who might end up suffering from stress.

Dr Gooding replied that no formal risk assessment had been done.  There was a substantial projected budget deficit which would be impossible to meet without a reduction in the establishment.   Options to address that included a programme of targeted redundancies and management of staff turnover, both which had associated risks.  A further risk was one of discipline in terms of application of the authority’s priorities.  Clearly it must be accepted that a reduction in staffing would impact upon service delivery.

A Member referred to a survey he had undertaken in 2000, commenting that the authority should be looking  to achieve operational efficiencies, but not on the basis of compulsory redundancies.

In response Dr Gooding emphasised that the budget deficit was £2m and it was not possible to deliver 15% efficiency savings without an impact upon service delivery.

The Member added that the City Council had 785 staff for a population of 105,000 and questioned how that compared to the other Districts within Cumbria.

Dr Gooding replied that the staffing ratio was relatively high, but it must be acknowledged that the scope of services provided by the City Council was also in excess of the minimum.

A Member commented that the target savings in the current year had not been achieved.

RESOLVED –  That the Executive be advised that :

(1) the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee accepted that savings required to be made to address the projected budget shortfall.

(2) the Committee noted that further reports would be submitted to the Executive in December 2007 and considered that it was difficult to comment further prior to that information being provided.

(3) That concerns expressed by Members regarding the proposed relocation of the Tourist Information Centre, as outlined above, be conveyed to the Executive.


IOS.106/07
SUMMARY OF CHARGES REVIEW

(a) Community Services
The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) submitted report CS.80/07 setting out the proposed fees and charges for the services falling within the remit of the Community Services Directorate.  Where relevant background information was provided on performance in the current year.

As against a total budget of £1,574,500 for 2007/08, car park income for the six month period April to September 2007 amounted to £804,200 compared to a profiled projection of £881,300.  The Council was required to review its car parking charges annually taking into account a range of factors.

The Executive had on 28 November 2007 (EX.307/07) decided:

“1.  That, in relation to Car Parking, the Executive agrees the following options for increasing car parking charges from 1 April 2008 and notes the impact these would have on income generation, as detailed in the report:

(i)  Blue Badge Holders and Car Parks – the option in the Director’s report should not be pursued and the current system be retained.

(ii)  Contract Parking Charges – increase contract parking charges by 8%.

(iii)  Sunday Charges – Option 2 – increase Sunday charging from £1 all day to £1.50 all day.

(iv)  Long Stay Car Park Charges – Option 1 – increase charges by 6.7% to an hourly rate of 80p.

(v)  Short Stay Car Park Charges – Option 1 – increase charges by 6.7% to an hourly rate of 80p.

(vi)  Car Park Charges – Special Events – these charges should be left unchanged, but the Director of Community Services to consider this area further as a charge for car parking for special events effectively reduces the Council’s Events Budget or requires additional events income.

(vii)  Reduction in income from Penalty Charge Notices – the Executive cannot change this as it is set by Government.

(viii)  Talkin Tarn Car Park – retain the current charges of up to 2 hours free and over 2 hours - £2.  The Executive would like to have a full 12 month period of the current charges before this is reviewed.

2.  That all the other proposed charges in report CS.80/07 be agreed with effect from 1 April 2008.”

The Director then responded to Members’ questions as follows:

(a) Regular liaison took place with The Lanes to assess car park usage.  There was, however, reduced growth in car park usage nationally.  Parking charges in The Lanes were linked and consulted upon.

(b) Enforcement did take place on Sundays, but he acknowledged that meeting the level of income forecast would be a challenge.

(c) The costs associated with updating ticket machines to reflect increased charges was minimal.  Signage would also have to be amended and changes advertised.  That had to be undertaken on an annual basis to comply with the Charging Policy and was budgeted for.

(d) The shortfall in car park ticket sales which equated to 7.8% was analysed at paragraph 3.1.5 of the report.  Percentages could be misleading and factors such as, for example, the Swifts Bank being used by staff from Monday to Friday must be borne in mind.  A further concern was that the Lower Viaduct and Town Dyke car parks did not feature on signage and therefore the signage should be strengthened to ensure that members of the public who were not familiar with Carlisle could locate those car parks.

RESOLVED – That the decision of the Executive be noted.

(b) Development Services
The Director of Development Services submitted report DS.100/07 setting out the proposed fees and charges for areas falling within the responsibility of the Development Services Directorate.

The Executive had on 28 November 2007 (EX.308/07) considered and agreed the report, including the proposed charges as set out in the Appendices with effect from 1 April 2008.

RESOLVED – That the decision of the Executive be noted.

IOS.107/07
PROVISIONAL CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2008/09 TO 2010/11
The Director of Corporate Services submitted report CORP.60/07 detailing the revised capital programme for 2007/08, together with the proposed method of financing as set out in Appendices A and B.  The report also summarised the proposed programme for 2008/09 to 2010/11 in the light of the capital bids submitted to date for consideration, together with the estimated capital resources available to fund the programme.

The Executive had on 28 November 2007 (EX.311/07) considered the report and decided:

“1.  That the following be noted and referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration as part of the 2008/09 budget process:

(a) The revised Capital Programme and relevant financing for 2008/09 as set out in Appendices A and B;

(b) The capital spending requests for 2008/09 to 2010/11 contained in report CORP.60/07, in the light of estimated available resources; and

(c)  That any capital schemes approved by the Council may only proceed after a full report, including business case and financial appraisal, had been approved.”

Details of the new capital spending proposals which fell within the area of responsibility of the Committee were as detailed on the Agenda for the meeting.

RESOLVED – That the Committee noted the position.






